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1 Welcome 
 
2 Apologies  
 

At the close of the agenda no apologies had been received.  
 
3 Declaration of Interest 
 

Members are reminded of the need to be vigilant to stand aside from decision making 
when a conflict arises between their role as a member and any private or other external 
interest they might have.  

 
4 Confirmation of Minutes 
  

That the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board: 

a) confirm the ordinary minutes of its meeting, held on Wednesday, 11 December 2013,  
as a true and correct record. 

 
 
5 Leave of Absence  
 

At the close of the agenda no requests for leave of absence had been received. 
 
6 Acknowledgements 
 

At the close of the agenda no requests for acknowledgements had been received.  
 
7 Petitions 
 

At the close of the agenda no requests to present petitions had been received.  
 
8 Deputations 
 

8.1 Deputation - Project Microcar 

Purpose 

1. Toe Greening wishes to give a brief update to the local board relating to Project 
Microcar, solving traffic congestion in New Zealand. 

Executive Summary 

2. Not applicable. 
 

Recommendation/s 

That the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board thanks Toa Greening for his attendance and 
presentation. 
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9 Public Forum 
 

A period of time (approximately 30 minutes) is set aside for members of the public to 
address the meeting on matters within its delegated authority. A maximum of 3 minutes per 
item is allowed, following which there may be questions from members. 
 
At the close of the agenda no requests for public forum had been received.  

 
10 Extraordinary Business 
 

Section 46A(7) of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 (as 
amended) states: 
 
“An item that is not on the agenda for a meeting may be dealt with at that meeting if- 
 
(a) The local authority by resolution so decides; and 
 
(b)  The presiding member explains at the meeting, at a time when it is open to the 

public,- 
 
(i) The reason why the item is not on the agenda; and 

 
(ii) The reason why the discussion of the item cannot be delayed until a 

subsequent meeting.” 
 
Section 46A(7A) of the Local Government Official Information and Meetings Act 1987 (as 
amended) states:  
 
“Where an item is not on the agenda for a meeting,- 
 
(a)  That item may be discussed at that meeting if- 
 

(i)  That item is a minor matter relating to the general business of the local 
authority; and 

  
(ii)  the presiding member explains at the beginning of the meeting, at a time 

when it is open to the public, that the item will be discussed at the meeting; 
but 

 
(b)  no resolution, decision or recommendation may be made in respect of that item 

except to refer that item to a subsequent meeting of the local authority for further 
discussion.”  

 
11 Notices of Motion 
 

At the close of the agenda no requests for notices of motion had been received.  
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Manukau Ward Councillors Update 

 
File No.: CP2014/00505 
 

    

 

Purpose 
1. A period of time (10 minutes) has been set aside for the Manukau Ward Councillors to have 

an opportunity to update the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board on regional matters. 

Executive Summary 
2. Not applicable. 

 

Recommendation/s 
That the verbal reports from Cr Alf Filipaina and Cr Arthur Anae be received. 

 
 

Attachments 
There are no attachments for this report.      

Signatories 

Authors Janette McKain - Local Board Democracy Advisor  

Authorisers   
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Auckland Transport Monthly Update Report - January 2014 

 
File No.: CP2014/00502 
 

    

 

Purpose 
1. This report provides an update on local transport matters over the last month for the 

Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board. 

Executive Summary 
2. This report contains a general monthly update on transport matters both locally and from 

across Auckland and a list of issues currently being addressed by Auckland Transport for 
the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board.  

 

Recommendation/s 
That the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board: 

a) Receives the Auckland Transport Monthly Report – January 2014. 

 
 

Discussion 
Waddon-Windrush Project 
3. This project is a „legacy‟ project that was originally proposed when Manukau City Council 

was the relevant Territorial Local Authority. 

4. The project involves widening a walkway that runs from Windrush Close to Waddon Place.  
 

5. The walkway is narrow, poorly lit and has become a high crime area and widening the 
walkway into a road is seen as a solution that will make the area safer with regards to crime.  

6. At this time the project is listed in Auckland Transport‟s three year budget, the Regional 
Land Transport Programme (RLTP).   

7. Last month it was reported that Auckland Council and Auckland Transport are currently 
reviewing future transport budgets and that based on the limited „transport‟ related benefits 
this project delivers it could be removed form Auckland Transport‟s future programme.    

8. Auckland Transport appreciates that this project is a very high priority for the Mangere-
Otahuhu Local Board and has made the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board aware of this risk as 
early as possible so that the Board is able to lobby Auckland Council‟s Governing Body and 
investigate other funding options.   

9. Auckland Transport is helping the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board to try and identify 
alternative options to deliver this project or a similar project that will improve safety from 
crime in the area. 

East - West Link  
10. The AMETI East - West Study is a project to analyse transport routes between SH20 and 

SH1 and develop solutions for managing an anticipated increase in road freight through that 
corridor of 60% in the next 30 years. In particular, the objective will be to permit better 
connectivity for the industrial areas of Onehunga-Southdown, East Tamaki-Highbrook, the 
Airport, Wiri and southern Mt Wellington.  

11. In mid-2013 the Prime Minister asked New Zealand Transport Agency (NZTA) to advise the 
Government which elements of AMETI and the East-West Link could be accelerated with 
additional funding, and how that funding can best be targeted across both projects.  



It
e
m

 1
3

 
Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board 

29 January 2014   
 

 

Auckland Transport Monthly Update Report - January 2014 Page 10 
 

12. In late November Auckland Council, NZTA and Auckland Transport staff were involved in a 
multi-disciplinary inquiry-by-design process to develop, refine and evaluate options. This 
process involved the assessment of all information available including the written and verbal 
submissions made by Local Boards. The process also included staff from Auckland Council 
including Local Board Services and Community Development.  

13. At the moment a Treasury „Better Business Case‟ evaluation is being done that will guide 
selection of a preferred option for NZTA/central government investment.  

14. High level cost estimates will be calculated and each programme option will be evaluated 
against the investment objectives and critical success factors and presented to the Auckland 
Transport and NZTA Boards in 2014. 

15. The Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board and Auckland Transport have engaged about this 
project in the following ways: 

1. 22 August 2012 an initial workshop was attended by representatives of the Mangere- 
Otahuhu Local Board; 

2. After this workshop the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board made a written submission to 
the project team.   

3. 20 February 2013 another workshop was conducted with representatives from all 
affected Local Boards, including the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board; 

4. After this workshop another written submission was provided by the Mangere-Otahuhu 
Local Board; 

5. 20 June 2013 a briefing was held between the Project Team and Mangere-Otahuhu 
Local Board representatives; 

6. 24 June 2013 a workshop was conducted with all affected Local Boards; 

7. 17 July 2013 the Project Team met with the whole Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board and 
discussed proposed options, outlined the reasoning behind the options and discussed 
this information with the Board Members; 

8. 28 August 2013 the Project Team came to the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board regular 
workshop and discussed the Board‟s concerns about the options that were presented. 
(N.B. details of the discussion were reported to the September 2013 Mangere-
Otahuhu Local Board meeting) 

9. 2 September 2013 - Local Boards that are in the effected area met together and 
discussed their opinions of the options presented to date provided ideas for other 
options that could be considered by the Project Team.  

10. 7 November 2013 – Auckland Transport officers met with the „Respect Our 
Community‟ advocacy group. 

11. 11 November 2013 – The local Sua William Sio was briefed of the project and invited 
the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board Chair to the meeting. 

12. 4 December 2013 – The AMETI East-West project team met with the full Mangere-
Otahuhu Local Board and discussed progress and the planned future development of 
the project.  

 

Future Streets 
16. Auckland Transport is intending to run the first trial of the ‟Future Streets‟ programme in 

Mangere.  

17. „Future Streets‟ is a safety and „liveability‟ programme that involves redesigning and 
modifying residential streets to reduce the number of heavy vehicles, slow traffic down and 
improve walking and cycling routes.  

18. The Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board has engaged with Auckland Transport about this project 
in the following ways: 
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1. 3 April 2013 The „Future Streets‟ Project Team met with the Mangere-Otahuhu Local 
Board for an initial briefing on the project; 

2. 21 April 2013 the „Future Streets‟ Project Team met with the Transport Portfolio Leads 
and the Chair and discussed the details of the project. The Project Team asked for 
assistance engaging with the local community and the Transport Portfolio Leads have 
provided a list of key local people and organisations that they believe the team should 
involve in planning this project.  

3. The Project Team briefed whole Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board on progress on 3 July 
2013.   

4. The Project Team is still working closely with stakeholder groups from the local 
community, and has been well supported by the Transport Portfolio Leaders, 
identifying the best ways to engage the community and the best areas for the project.  

19. When this project was last reported on the project team‟s aim at was to have initial 
community generated concept plans ready to circulate and discuss with the community by 
Christmas 2013.  

20. This objective has not been met the project has taken longer than originally planned and the 
new plan is that: 

1. Engagement with community groups was completed in December 2013; 

2. The community representatives will invited to workshops in January 2014; and 

3. By February 2014 the concept plans should be completed.  
 
21. On 22 January 2014 the project team will brief the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board on 

progress.  

Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board Transport Capital Fund 
22. Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board has a total pool of approx. $1,971,770 available in this 

electoral term to spend on transport projects.  

23. This money can be used for projects identified by the Local Board, the principal constraints 
being that the project: 

1. Will not compromise transport safety; 

2. Is transport-related; 

3. Is in the „road corridor‟; and 

4. Does not compromise the efficiency of the road network.  

 

24. In its first electoral term the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board requested that the following 
projects (in the accompanying table) are investigated and their progress is summarized 
below.   

AT Ref 
# 

Projects Submitted  Current Status  

10 Massey Road Pedestrian Over-
bridge 
 
This project involves building a 
pedestrian overbridge on Massey 
Road in the Mangere East Town 
Centre.   
  

Investigated and no further action required. 

11  Improving Bus Stops 
 
This project involves converting a 

The Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board has identified 
18 bus stops that will improve by building shelters 
at them. 
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number of bus stops that are well 
utilised into bus shelters. 
 
 

 
At the August Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board 
meeting the Board authorised the release of 
$308,000 from the Local Board Transport Capital 
Fund for this project and delivery has started, with 
construction of the new shelters commenced in 
September 2013. 
 
The last four bus shelters are planned to be built in 
January or February 2014.  
 

12  Bus stop at the rear of the 
Mangere Town Centre  
 
This project involves establishing 
a parking area for the courtesy 
bus that stops at the Mangere-
Town Centre.  
 

Investigated and no further action required. 

13 Traffic calming in: 

Harania Avenue 

Dewhurst Road 

Massey Road  
 

 

Investigated and no further action required. 
 

14  Bader Drive, Idlewild Road  
Intersection  
 
This project involves re-
developing the Bader Drive, 
Idlewild Road intersection to 
make it safer. 
 

Detailed design is complete and the Final Cost for 
delivery of this project is $ 72,000 
 
The design work on this project is now complete 
and Auckland Transport is finishing the tender 
process and is planning to let the contract soon so 
that work can start in late February or March 
2014. 
 

15 Improving Speed Limit Signage 
At:  

Favona Road 

Mahunga Drive 

Coronation Road 

Walmsley Road 
 

This project has been completed and the signs 
have been installed.  
  
 

16 Otahuhu Main Street Poles and 
Luminaires 
 
This project involves upgrading 
the lighting in the Otahuhuh 
Town Centre.  

The Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board authorised 
expenditure of up to $160,000 to install new 
lighting in the Otahuhu Town Centre. 
 
This project is currently being delivered by 
!ǳŎƪƭŀƴŘ ¢ǊŀƴǎǇƻǊǘΩǎ {ǘǊŜŜǘ [ƛƎƘǘƛƴƎ ¢ŜŀƳΦ 
 
Half of the poles for the lights have arrived from 
the manufacturers and we are just waiting for the 
remainder. 
 
It is planned that work will start in mid-late 
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January 2014 and take about six weeks.  
 
 
 

17 Bader Drive / Orly Road 
Roundabout 
 
This project involves re-
developing the Bader Drive, Orly 
Road intersection to make it 
efficient. 

Investigated and no further action required. 

126  Improving Signage from SH1 and 
SH20 to the Mangere and 
Otahuhu Town Centres 
 
This project involves funding the 
installation of information signs 
that direct drivers from the 
motorway to the Otahuhu Town 
Centre. 
 

At the August Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board 
meeting release of $75,000 ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ [ƻŎŀƭ .ƻŀǊŘΩǎ 
Transport Capital Fund was authorised. 
 
The tender process has been completed and the 
ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ΨƭŜǘΩΦ  
 
It is planned that work will stare in late February 
2014 and continue until late April 2014. 
 

159 Mangere Town Centre Bus Stop 
 
This proposed project involves 
the Mangere-Otahuhu Local 
Board paying for development of 
a concept plan for this site as 
prelude to potentially financing a 
redevelopment of this facility.  

This project can be reviewed again. Budget has 
ǊŜŎŜƴǘƭȅ ōŜŜƴ ǊŜƭŜŀǎŜŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ΨŦŜŀǎƛōƛƭƛǘȅΩ ǎǘǳŘȅΦ 
 
When this is completed in the first quarter of 2014 
the scope of the project will be available and the 
Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board will be able to 
discuss with Auckland Transport if there are ways 
that they can support the project by identifying 
areas in which it can support this goal either by 
ŦǳƴŘƛƴƎ ΨǎǘŀƴŘ ŀƭƻƴŜΩ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ŀ ǿƛŘŜǊ 
scheme or by funding design work that contributes 
to the project. 
 
Also around this time we should have a better idea 
of when Auckland Transport will have budget to 
ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘΦ LŦ !ǳŎƪƭŀƴŘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ 
provides sufficient budget to Auckland Transport 
for the interchange to be completed soon then 
there may be no requirement for the Mangere-
Otahuhu Local Board to support the project 
financially. 
 
The current bus stop will also be getting a coat of 
paint in the next couple of months to improve the 
ŀǊŜŀΩǎ ƭƻƻƪ ŀnd feel until the new interchange is 
built.  
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188 Signalisation of the Favona Road 
and Harania Road Intersection  
 
The Mangere-Otahuhu Local 
Board has already requested that 
speed calming measures be 
investigated on Harania Road.  
 
This request was turned down 
because of the effect on public 
transport or speed bumps or 
other traffic calming measures. 
 
The Board is still concerned about 
speed and safety in this road and 
would like signalisation of the 
Favona/Harania Intersection 
investigated.  
 

An application for investigation has been 
submitted and the Road Corridor Operations Team 
looking at the feasibility of this proposal but the 
complexity of the traffic management issues in this 
area mean that the investigation will take some 
time.  The key issue is traffic calming and the Road 
Corridor Operations Team wants to look at a range 
of possible options before reporting back. 
 
A date for reporting back was still not available at 
the time this report was written. 

 
Total Capital Fund budget available in this electoral term  $ 1,971,770  (i.e. three years’ 
worth of $ 517,754 plus $ 418,508 carried over from the previous electoral term ) 
 

Commitments made in the previous electoral term: 
 
Bus Shelter Upgrades                                                                                                        $ 308,000 
Otahuhu Lighting Upgrade                                                                                                 $ 160,000 
Signs in Mahunga Drive                                                                                                         $ 2,000 
Bader/Idlewild Intersection Remodelling                                                                              $ 72,000 
Directional Signage SH 1 – Otahuhu and SH 20 – Mangere Town Centre                          $ 75,000 
 
Total potentially committed as at 14 August 2013                                                        $ 617,000 
 

Total potential commitments in this electoral term: 
 
Nil 
 
Total potentially committed as at 14 August 2013:                                                                 $ 0 
 
Total available for commitment:                                                                                   $ 1,971,770   
 

 
25. At this point in the new electoral term it is time to start planning how the Mangere-Otahuhu 

Local Board‟s Transport Capital Fund can be used to support the Local Board‟s aims and 
objectives.  Auckland Transport staff will work with the Transport Representatives and the 
rest of the Board Members to identify possible projects that may be suitable to be funded. 

26. Workshops are currently being scheduled.  

New Public Transport Network Consultation 
 
27. Consultation about the New Network for public transport in South Auckland ran from 19 

June 2013 to 2 August 2013. This consultation was a major effort involving considerable 
interaction with local elected representatives and communities.   

28. The information received was analysed and the final New Network Plan was presented to 
the Auckland Transport Board on 21 November 2013. The Auckland Transport Board 
approved the New Network at this meeting.  
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29. Letters and personalised reports were circulated to all Southern Local Boards in the first 
week of December 2013 and the results were made public on 9 December 2013.  

30. The Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board has asked to discuss the New Network with Auckland 
Transport further and a workshop time has been booked with Anthony Cross the Manger 
Public Transport Policy on 12 February 2014.  

Issues Register  
 

Reference 
Number 

Issue Title Description Action 

N/A  Oruarangi Speed Limit The Mangere-Otahuhu 
Local Board has 
requested that the 
speed limit on 
Oruarangi Road be 
lowered from 100kmph 
to 80kmph. 
 
This is to improve 
pedestrian safety. 

This request is currently 
being reviewed by 
Auckland Transport‟s 
Regulatory Standards 
Team. 
 
At the time this report was 
written there a firm date for 
progress was not available 
but it is likely take a couple 
of months to investigate the 
situation and confirm 
whether this road would 
meet the New Zealand 
Transport Agency‟s 
requirements for a 
reduction in speed limit. 
 

N/A Fencing in the 
Mangere Town Centre 
car park near the 
CAB. 
  

A chain-link fence in this 
area creates an 
obstruction and has 
become an area from 
rubbish dumping.  
 

This issue is currently being 
dealt with but a legal 
process is being worked 
through and Auckland 
Transport will provide more 
comment when the 
situation is clearer. 
 
 
 
 

N/A Changing the layout 
the car parks at the 
rear of the Mangere 
Library 
 

It has been pointed out 
that when the fence is 
removed at the rear of 
the Mangere Library the 
opportunity exists to 
remodel the parking in 
this area so there is 
more and safer parking 
in the area, 
 

This issue has been 
passed to the Auckland 
Transport person 
responsible for managing 
the car park who has 
spoken to the person that 
raised the request. 
 
The next step now is 
working with the Parking 
Team to develop a new 
layout. 
 

AT2012/058408 Mangere Town Centre 
Bus Stop  

The bus stop at the 
Mangere Town Centre 
is looking „tired‟ and 
„shabby‟.  The Mangere-
Otahuhu Local Board 
has requested a 
renewal of this facility.  
 

This issue has now been 
passed back to the Public 
Transport Team who has 
instructed contractors to 
repaint the bus shelter and 
this job should be 
completed by late 
February or early March 
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2014 depending on the 
weather. 
 

N/A  Counties-Manukau 
District Health Board 
Bus Stop  

There is a shuttle bus 
running from the 
Mangere Town Centre 
to Manukau Super 
Clinic. 
 
Auckland Transport has 
been asked if signage 
and markings can be 
provided for the bus 
stop.  
 

This idea is now approved 
and a „Loading Zone‟ will 
be created to ensure that 
there is parking for this van 
by the seat. 
 
Delivery is taking longer 
than expected and the 
Auckland Transport liaison 
officer is aggressively 
following up this request. 
 
 

 
Issues that have been investigated but are not yet closed 

AT2012/044560 Improved Lighting in 
the Mangere Town 
Centre 

Auckland Transport has 
been asked to review 
street lighting at the 
Bader Drive bus stop 
(outside McDonalds) 
and in front of the arts 
centre.  
 

Auckland Transport is 
planning to install new 
lights around the Mangere 
Town Centre including near 
the Art Centre, near the bus 
station and near the rear of 
the CAB.  

Notes: 
 
N/A – A Customer Service Reference Number is not applicable to this item because either it was 
handled directly by the EMLU or it is a legacy issue or the request was for information that was 
outside the boundaries of a service request. 

 

Attachments 
There are no attachments for this report.      

Signatories 

Authors Ben Stallworthy, Elected Member Relationship Manager, Auckland Transport 

Authorisers Jonathan Anyon, Elected Member Relationship Team Manager, Auckland 
Transport 

Carol McKenzie-Rex - Relationship Manager  
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Proposed Auckland Unitary Plan Submission - Local Board Input 
 
File No.: CP2014/00515 
 

    

 

Purpose 
1. The purpose of this report is to approve the board‟s input to the Auckland Council 

submission on the Proposed Auckland Unitary Plan (PAUP) to the independent Hearings 
Panel. 

Executive Summary 
2. Auckland Council is preparing a submission on the Proposed Auckland Unitary Plan (PAUP) 

which will be approved by the governing body on 27 February 2014.  Local boards have had 
the opportunity to input into the submission through participation in joint workshops with the 
Unitary Plan Committee. 

3. Local boards also have the opportunity to provide written input that will be included as part of 
the Auckland Council submission.  

4. The board‟s draft input is included at Attachment A to this report.  

 

Recommendation/s 
That the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board: 

a) Approves Attachment A as the board‟s written input to the Auckland Council 
submission on the Proposed Auckland Unitary Plan (PAUP). 

b) Requests that officers seek confirmation from the chair of the hearings panel that 
local boards will have the opportunity to speak to the panel about issues relevant to 
the local board area. 

c) Delegates to the chairperson the authority to clarify the content of this input and any 
other matters requested by the governing body and / or the independent Hearings 
Panel. 

 
 

Discussion 
5. The PAUP was publicly notified in September 2013, with submissions closing on 28 

February 2014. 

6. Auckland Council will make a submission to the independent Hearings Panel on the PAUP. 
The proposed scope of the council submission is limited to identifying errors, clarifying 
interpretation of matters and incorporating new information (for instance plan change 
decisions) since the governing body decision to notify the PAUP. 

7. While the governing body has decision making responsibility for the submission, it is 
intended to be a “whole of Auckland Council” submission that includes the views of local 
boards. Boards have been involved in the development of the Unitary Plan since mid-2012 
via community engagement activity, provision of formal feedback, joint workshops, a political 
working party and speaking rights at Auckland Plan Committee meetings making decisions 
on the notified version of the Unitary Plan. 

8. During November and December 2013, the Unitary Plan Committee held a series of 
workshops to provide guidance to officers drafting the submission. Local board chairs were 
invited to attend and participate in these workshops. 
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9. The Chief Planning Officer has recommended that local boards contribute to the submission 
in the following ways: 

Encourage and support community members within their local board area to make 
their own submissions on the PAUP. 

Contribute to the development of the “whole of Auckland Council” submission including 
identifying any errors and new information since the Governing Body decision on the 
PAUP, and participating in Unitary Plan Committee deliberations on the submission on 
the PAUP. 

If the local board so wishes, it can include a statement of “community views” that 
would form part of the “whole of Auckland Council” submission. 

It is proposed to recommend to the chairperson of the Independent Hearing Panel that 
the panel provide the opportunity for local board chairs to orally present any 
community views included in the “whole of Auckland Council” submission. 

10. In addition to participation at the Unitary Plan Committee workshops the board has chosen 
to provide the attached written input for inclusion with the council submission on the PAUP. 

11. If it is agreed with the chair of the hearings panel, the board requests the opportunity to 
speak to the panel at the appropriate stage in the process about their community‟s views. 

Consideration 

Local Board Views 

12. Local board feedback on the Unitary Plan has been submitted at the initial stakeholder 
engagement phase (November 2012) and on the draft Unitary Plan (July 2013).  Local board 
chairs were also given speaking rights at the Auckland Plan Committee meetings during 
August 2013 that agreed to notify the Proposed Auckland Unitary Plan. 

Maori Impact Statement 

13. The PAUP will impact on Maori and it is understood that specific engagement is occurring 
with Mana Whena and Maatawaka who also have the opportunity to lodge a submission on 
the PAUP. 

General 

14. In the preparation of feedback on the draft Unitary Plan prior to notification, the local board 
workshopped unitary plan topics with community representatives and engaged in a number 
of community consultation sessions.  

Implementation Issues 
15. It has not yet been confirmed whether the independent Hearings Panel will agree to meet 

with individual local boards as part of the hearings process. 

Attachments 

No. Title Page 

A  Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board Draft Input to the Unitary Plan Submission 19 

       

Signatories 

Authors Rina Tagore - Senior Local Board Advisor  

Authorisers Carol McKenzie-Rex - Relationship Manager  
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ATTACHMENT – A  

Proposed Auckland Unitary Plan (PAUP) 

Attachment A:  Māngere–Ōtāhuhu Local Board input to the Auckland Council Submission 

Local board contact:  Lydia Sosene, Chair, Māngere–Ōtāhuhu Local Board, Lydia.sosene@aucklandcouncil.govt.nz 

Local board officer:  Rina Tagore, Senior Local Board Advisor, Local Board Services, rina.tagore@aucklandcouncil.govt.nz 

1. General Comments 

The local board‟s input is informed by community consultation and the Area Plan. The board supports and seeks to retain some specific 
provisions through the submission, hearing and decision process of the PAUP.  

2. Specific points 

No. PAUP provision 
number 

Reason for submission point Strikethrough and underline 
for exact change (if 
applicable) 

Comment 

1 Mixed housing 
Suburban 

Mapping No.47  

 

That the Mixed Housing Suburban zone 
and Single House zone being applied to 
the properties between Woodward 
Ave and Coronation Road is retained. 
 
The zoning is considered appropriate as 
it maintains a suitable level of character 
and amenity for the locality and provides 
an appropriate transition between the 
Coronation Road Mixed Use area and 
the nearby public open space.  This 
zoning also provides a suitable interface 
to the large area of Single House zone 
further to the west of Woodward Ave. 

 
 

 The Mixed Housing Suburban zone should not 
extend further west than Coronation Road as 
this road provides a suitable transition between 
the higher and more intense built form 
outcomes on one side of the shopping area 
and the other.  Additionally, the commercially 
zoned sites and the width of Coronation Road 
mean that the effects of development within 
the Mixed Housing Suburban zone (which 
allows up to three levels) can be appropriately 
mitigated so as not to significantly adversely 
affect the amenity of the Mixed Housing 
Suburban zone to the west. 
 

mailto:Lydia.sosene@aucklandcouncil.govt.nz
mailto:neil.taylor@aucklandcouncil.govt.nz
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2 

 

General 
Housing 

Mapping 47 

 
The area of Single House zone, 
combined with the areas of Mixed Use 
Urban and Mixed Use Suburban zones 
are considered to provide an appropriate 
mixture of housing zones that will 
appropriately provide for residential 
intensification, whilst also taking into 
account the historic pattern of 
development within the locality and 
infrastructure restrictions.  The proposed 
residential zonings will also enable 
appropriate interfaces between the 
nearby public open space zones. 

 
To ensure that provision is made for any 
future „East-West link‟ along Walmsley 
Road through a building setback control 
or road widening (or similar) provision.  
 

 That the proposed residential zonings in the 
Hastie Ave area are retained as they are.   
 
 
That this zoning proposed, continues to be 
subject to appropriate interface controls being 
applied to the adjoining industrial, coastal and 
residential zones.  
 
 
The local board is supportive of the proposed 
Terrace House and Apartment Zone on the 
northern side of Walmsley Road. The local 
board understands that the development 
controls proposed in the PAUP do provide for 
this and seeks to ensure that these are 
retained.   
 

 

3 

 

Mixed Use  

Mapping 48 - 
zones 

 

 
Retain the zoning of Massey Road as 
a Mixed Use zone in order to support 
the business activity in proximity to 
Saville Drive.   
 
The local board also support the extension of 
the Mixed Use zoning of the eastern side 
of Massey Road to Hain Ave.   

 

 

 

  

Retain these zones as adopted into the PAUP 
through the submission, hearing and decision 
process of the PAUP. 
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4 

 

Mapping - 48   

Built 
Environment 

Heavy Industry 
Air Quality Zone 

 

 
That the Unitary Plan finalization 
process delivers on the outcomes 
sought in the Māngere-Ōtāhuhu Area 
Plan.  
 
The Mixed Use zoning to the east of 
Huia Road to Marjorie Jane Crescent 
is a critical element of achieving the 
Area Plan outcomes.   
 
The Area Plan outcomes considered 
future developments in the area which 
included the construction of the new 
recreation precinct area on Mason Ave 
(due for completion in 2015) and the 
development of the new Ōtāhuhu 
Bus/Train Interchange at the end of 
Station road on Saleyards Road (due 
completion end of 2014) where the 
current train and adjoining container 
storage site sits.  
 
The local board supports the position 

in the, Māngere–Ōtāhuhu Area Plan, 
where it was viewed that Station Road 
and the adjacent blocks of land would 
be critical to maximising the future 
benefits of the area by allowing for 
residential intensification in close 
proximity to major community 
recreational facilities, a public transport 
interchange and the economic centre of 
the local area, all within approximately 
500m or less. 

 

  
On Industry Air Quality Zone around James 
Fletcher Drive, the local board seeks to retain 
two key outcomes, as set out below: 

The retention of an appropriate Heavy 
Industry Air Quality Zone around the 
industrial zone, which enables heavy 
industry to continue to operate. 

The retention of the Mixed Use zoning to 
the east of Huia Road to Marjorie Jane 
Crescent, without the Heavy Industry Air 
Quality Zone overlay. 

 
Retain the Industry Air Quality Zone around 
James Fletcher Drive. 
 
That the Mixed Use zoning to the east of Huia 
Road to Marjorie Jane Crescent is retained 
without the Heavy Industry Air Quality Zone 
overlay 

 
The local board supports the significant local 
employment opportunities that this industrial 
area provides and would not want the industry 
operators to be unnecessarily restricted by 
such a notation on the planning maps. 
 
A quick review of the Air discharge zones 
shows that sites in Onehunga, Glendene, 
Sylvia Park, East Tamaki and Wiri have 
impacted on the Heavy Industry Air quality 
boundaries which have been amended to allow 
for residential intensification. In Onehunga, at 
its closest, is only 100m from heavy industry to 
apartment/ terrace residential zoning between 
Nielson Street and Bond Place. In East 
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The Mixed Use zone proposed in the PAUP 
is considered to be an appropriate zone as it 
allows for both residential and business 
activities which can serve the dual use of 
supporting both the industrial zones to the 
west and the town centre and recreational 
precinct to the east.  The zoning allows for 
both supporting commercial activities as well 
as residential activities that can supply local 
employment sources for both.  The Mixed 
Use zone will also enable higher residential 
densities within proximity to the public 
transport interchange - an outcome that is 
key element of the overall PAUP.  It is also 
important to note that this area of Mixed Use 
activity is surrounded by a significant area of  
Light Industry zone and residential zone that 
can adequately provide for land uses that 
can support the Heavy Industry zone. 

 

Tamaki, the heavy industry zoning is 45m from 
Apartment/ terrace residential zoning.  As such 
it is not considered that a small reduction in the 
500m threshold to accommodate this area, in 
consideration of the other objectives for the 
Otahuhu recreational precinct, transport 
interchange and town centre, would 
significantly affect the outcomes sought by the 
Heavy Industry Air Quality Zone overlay.   
 
The local board seeks a more balanced 
approach as that will be appropriate and in 
keeping with other examples reflected in 
the PAUP thoughout the region  
 

5 Mapping -   

Urban 48 

Historic 

Heritage and 

Historic 

Character 

 

The local board supports the pre 1944 
demolition control and its application to 
areas within the local board's jurisdiction.   

 

 The local board requests that the 
governing body ensure (through its 
submission) that there is legal scope to 
retain the recommendations of the Otahuhu 
Historic Heritage Survey, 2013 and Mangere 
Town Centre Historic Heritage Survey, 2013  
throughout the process of finalising the 
PAUP. 
 

  The local board is also keen to have the 
recommendations of the surveys mentioned 
adopted into the Unitary Plan   

6 Boarding The issue of Boarding Houses has 
become a significant matter of concern 

The local board would 
support a threshold level 

The local board acknowledges the controls 
with the PAUP that deal with such activities 



A
tt

a
c

h
m

e
n

t 
A

 
It

e
m

 1
4

 

Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board 

29 January 2014   
 

 

Proposed Auckland Unitary Plan Submission - Local Board Input Page 23 
 

Houses 

 

to the local board. The concerns are with 
the negative social and environmental 
effects that a conglomeration of such 
activities can create.   
 
Overtime, a proliferation of such 
activities has raised public safety and 
social amenity concerns.  For example, 
numerous boarding houses in a certain 
area can often mean that community 
facilities, such as public parks are used 
as an area where boarding house 
residents gather, this is turn creates 
perceived negative public safety 
concerns whereby general public use of 
such facilities (particularly by children) 
are reduced.   
 
The local board considers that the 
impacts of boarding houses in close 
proximity to one another increases the 
environmental impacts of such activities 
and concentrates the negative social 
impacts related to this activity type.   
Examples include the Ōtāhuhu and 
Māngere (Favona) concentration of 
boarding houses, which are co-located 
or in close proximity to each other, 
where the local board has been informed 
by police, are hot spots for negative 
social activity. 

 

 

approach to the 
management of such 
activities into the Unitary 
Plan.  This could operate 
in a similar fashion to the 
retail threshold controls 
that have been used in 
previous district plans, 
whereby there is a limit 
placed on the square 
metre floor area of 
boarding houses within a 
certain area of land.   

In the retail example, 
there may be a limit of 
something like 1,000m2 
of retail activity within a 
1km radius around the 
retail activity.   

Work would need to be 
done to determine 
appropriate figures to 
include in such a control.  

across Residential and Business zones.  
 
A simple survey could confirm the concerns of 
the board around the negative social and 
environmental effects where there are 
concentration of boarding houses.   
 

The local board is of the view that while there 
are bulk and location controls within the PAUP, 
including size thresholds, these alone cannot 
address the significant adverse social amenity 
effects and public safety concerns that arise 
from an agglomeration of such activities within 
a specific area.  It is the cumulative adverse 
effects of these activities that are concern of 
the board.   

Such controls are in place in order to prevent 
the agglomeration of retail activities outside 
town centres and thereby avoiding the 
potential negative social and economic effects 
of eroding the commercial viability and social 
amenity of existing centres that can result from 
empty shop frontages and 'dead' areas within 
existing town centres.  This same approach 
could be applied to boarding houses, i.e. [X]m2 
of boarding house activities within a [X]m 
radius around the proposed boarding house 
site.   

Such an approach could serve to address 
existing community concerns regarding the 
safety issues that arise from such activities. 

Such an approach would be complementary to 
the Part 2 purposes and principles obligations 
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that the Council is required to adhere to under 
the Resource Management Act (RMA).   

Such an approach would enable people and 
communities to provide for their social, 
economic and cultural well-being and for their 
health and safety. 
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Auckland Plan Annual Implementation Update 2013/2014 

 
File No.: CP2014/00583 
 

    

 

Purpose 
1. To inform the board about the Auckland Plan Annual Implementation Update 2013/2014. 

Executive Summary 
2. On 28 November 2013, the Auckland Development Committee received the attached report 

about the Auckland Plan Annual Implementation Update (Attachment A) and resolved to 
circulate it to local boards. 

3. The purpose of the Implementation Update is to report progress on the implementation of 
the Auckland Plan over a 12 month time period. It recognises key achievements and 
challenges, and identifies areas of focus for the next 12 months. (Auckland Plan is Under separate 

cover www.aucklandcouncil.govt.nz/EN/AboutCouncil/meetings_agendas/local_boards) 

4. The Implementation Update gives a high-level account of key implementation actions in the 
operational and planning activities of council. It comments on external factors that influence 
the delivery of the plan such as central government, legislative changes and the economy, 
and details the implementation of the 13 strategic directions of the Auckland Plan. 

5. Good progress is reported on implementing the Auckland Plan at both a planning and 
project level.  The report describes the council‟s responses to challenges identified in the 
Plan for housing and transport. The Children and Young People‟s Action Plan, the smoke 
free policy and free casual swim access for children are described. 

6. Over the next 12-18 months the Auckland Plan will be further embedded into council 
activities. The 2015-2025 Long-term Plan presents an opportunity to align the spending of 
council to strategic outcomes sought by the Auckland Plan. 

7. Further, local priorities, identified through the local board plan, 2014 - 2017 will establish 
alignment to ensure transformational shifts at a local level.  

 

 

Recommendation/s 
That the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board receives the Auckland Plan Annual 
Implementation Update 2013/2014 report. 

 

Attachments 

No. Title Page 

A  Auckland Development Committee Report on Auckland Plan Annual 
Implementation Update 

27 

B  Auckland Plan  (Under Separate Cover)  

       

Signatories 

Authors Rina Tagore - Senior Local Board Advisor  

Authorisers Carol McKenzie-Rex - Relationship Manager  
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Profession Development for Local Board Planning Portfolio Holders or 
Alternates: Making Good Decisions - Foundation Training Course 

 
File No.: CP2014/00267 
 

    

 

Purpose 
1. This report seeks the Māngere–Ōtāhuhu Local Board‟s approval for the portfolio holder 

(and/or alternate) for “Planning; Regulatory, Bylaws and Compliance” to attend the „Making 
Good Decisions - Foundation training course‟ on 7- 8 May 2014, Auckland.  

Executive Summary 
2. The Making Good Decisions (MGD) course helps elected leaders and independent 

commissioners make better decisions under the Resource Management Act 1991 (RMA). It 
provides RMA decision-makers with the skills they need to run fair and effective hearings, 
and to make informed decisions.  

3. The Opus Environmental Training Centre runs a Making Good Decisions – Foundation 
training course.  Local board members who gain this certification are accredited under the 
RMA and the certification is valid for three years and must be renewed every three years 
thereafter. 

4. In 2014, the course will be held on the 19 – 20 February or 7 – 8 May 2014 at a cost of 
$1906.09 plus GST per person.  

5. The elected member professional development budget covers the cost of one member per 
board to be certified and also pays for all re-certification. For additional members the cost 
would have to be met from the local board budget.  

 

Recommendation/s 
That the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board: 

a) Approve the attendance by portfolio lead for „Planning; Regulatory, Bylaws and 
Complaince‟, Lydia Sosene and alternate board member, Carrol Elliot, in the Making 
Good Decisions - Foundation training course in Auckland in 2014. 

b) Approve $1,906.09 from the elected member professional development budget to 
meet course charges for Lydia Sosene, Chair and portfolio lead.  

c) Approve $1,906.09 from the local board budget to meet course charges for second 
attendee, Carrol Elliot, Deputy Chair and alternate portfolio holder. 

 

Discussion 
6. The Making Good Decisions Foundation training course will give elected leaders who attend, 

knowledge and skills to make informed decisions in their portfolio roles. On completion a 
certificate will be issued to the participating members. This certification will allow the 
members to sit as an accredited member of a Hearings Panel.  

7. The course is on the 19 – 20 February or 7 – 8 May 2014 at a cost of $1906.09 plus GST 
per person.  
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8. Currently no members of the Māngere–Ōtāhuhu Local Board are accredited through this 
course. 

 

Attachments 
There are no attachments for this report.      

Signatories 

Authors Rina Tagore - Senior Local Board Advisor  

Authorisers Carol McKenzie-Rex - Relationship Manager  
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Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board Workshop Notes 

 
File No.: CP2014/00295 
 

    

 

Purpose 
1. Attached are the notes for the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board Workshop held on 4 

December 2013. 

Executive Summary 
2. Not Applicable. 

 

Recommendation/s 
That the Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board workshop notes held on 4 December 2013 be 
received. 

 
 

Attachments 

No. Title Page 

A  4 December 2014 Workshop Notes 35 

      

Signatories 

Authors Janette McKain - Local Board Democracy Advisor  

Authorisers   

 





A
tt

a
c

h
m

e
n

t 
A

 
It

e
m

 1
7

 

Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board 

29 January 2014   
 

 

Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board Workshop Notes Page 35 
 

 

Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board  
Workshop Notes 

 

Date of Workshop: Wednesday 4 December 2013 
Time: 3.00pm to 6.00pm 
Venue: Mangere-Otahuhu Local Board office 

Present: Lydia Sosene, Peter Skelton (until 5.00pm), Nick Bakulich, Carrol Elliott, Tasi Lauese, Christine O‟Brien (from 4.28pm), Janette McKain 
(Democracy Advisor), Rina Tagore (Senior Advisor), Kenneth Tuai (Advisor) 

 
Apologies: Peter Skelton for leaving early. 
Carrol Elliott opened the meeting in prayer. 

 

Time Proposed Item Notes Presenter 

3.00 – 4.00pm Local Board Plan 2014/17 The Board discussed on Local Board Plan – priorities and 
approach to engagement. And confirmed the overall direction on 
priorities; noting that the board will receive a brief report in their 
December meeting. 
 Noting that the discussion is leading up to a number of milestones 
to shape a draft LBP and sets the tone for informal community 
engagement (Feb 2014).  
 

Thomas Murray, Rina 
Tagore, Kenneth Tuai 

4.00 – 5.00pm Local Board Plan – Engagement 
Approach 

The Board discussed the engagement strategy session and  what 
role public engagement might play in decision making regarding the 
Local Board Plan.  
 

Thomas Murray, 
Kenneth Tuai 

5.00 – 5.30pm Mangere Mural Project The Mangere Mural Project was presented to the Board. 
After a 3 month  period the project will come back to the board 
regarding what to do with the mural next. 

Leilani Unasa, James 
Pinker, Amiri Pula-Taylor 

5.30 – 6.00pm Auckland Transport – AMETI East-
West 

The Board discussed  the AMETI East-West project and the way 
forward on consultation with the community and key stake holders.  
 

Ben Stallworthy, 
Jonathan Anyon, Daryl 
McIntosh, Theunis Van 
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Time Proposed Item Notes Presenter 

Schalkberg 

Nick Bakulich  closed the meeting in prayer 
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Chairpersons Announcements 

 
File No.: CP2014/00297 
 

    

 

Purpose 
This item gives the Chairperson an opportunity to update the Board on any announcements. 

 

Recommendation/s 
That the verbal update be received. 

 
 

Attachments 
There are no attachments for this report.      

Signatories 

Authors Janette McKain - Local Board Democracy Advisor  

Authorisers   

       
     


